Chronology for Harries, Hall & Kruse (William E. Harries, Alfred V. Hall, and Arthur M. Kruse) Compiled by Pleasance Crawford, Landscape Design Historian, Toronto, Ontario; version of March 29, 2013

DATE	CODE	DETAILS	SOURCE
1882, Sept. 22	AVH	Alfred Vargrave Hall [hereafter AVH] is born in Winthrop, Oxford County, Maine. He is the	Ancestry.com, Findlay Family Tree, courtesy of
		oldest of the seven children of Mandeville Hall (1853-1923; a farmer) and Marcia E. Varney Hall (1855-1954).	Doug Findlay; and on- line documents in which AVH writes Winthrop, Maine, as his birthplace.
before 1886	AVH	Thinking back to her childhood, Alice Harries Fletcher recalls AVH as "an old man" and guesses that he was at least five years older than her father, William E. Harries, born in 1886.	Phone conversation, Pleasance Crawford and Alice Harries Fletcher, Dec. 19, 2003.
1886, Mar. 13	WEH	William Edward Harries [hereafter WEH] is born in Buffalo, N.Y., son of Oscar L. Harries and Jeannie Ramsdell Harries.	Henry W. Hill, ed. <i>Municipality of Buffalo:</i> <i>A History, 1720-1923</i> (New York: Lewis Historical Pub. Co., 1923), v. 3, 222-223.
1889, Apr. 2	АМК	Arthur M. Kruse [hereafter AMK] is born in Moravia, N.Y.	Frank Taylor, "Clearwater loses a friend as Arthur M. Kruse dies," <i>Clearwater</i> <i>Times</i> , May 21, 1980, p. 1.
By 1900	AVH	AVH, with his parents and six siblings, are living in Peru, Oxford County, Maine.	Ancestry.com. 1900 United States Federal Census, State of Maine. [database on-line].
1902?	AVH	To escape a life of farming that he realizes is not what he wants, AVH goes to Tufts College on Walnut Hill, straddling Medford and Somerville near Boston, MA. At Tufts he meets Warren H. Manning, an established landscape architect. AVH's interests gradually shift from agriculture to forestry to landscape architecture.	E-mail communication, Doug Findlay to Pleasance Crawford, Dec. 17, 2012.
Before 1904	WEH	WEH attends Buffalo schools and graduates from Masden Park High School.	Hill, 222.
By 1905	АМК	Otto Von Kruse, AMK's older brother, graduates from Masden Park High School in Buffalo, NY.	[Obituary of Otto Von Kruse, '09], <i>Cornell</i> <i>Alumni News</i> , 43, 34 (July 1941): 488.
1906	AVH	AVH graduates from Tufts College near Boston, MA.	E-mail communication, Doug Findlay to Pleasance Crawford, Dec. 17, 2012.
1906, Oct 1912, May	AVH	AVH is employee number 516 in the Cambridge, MA, office of Warren H. Manning. In Aug. 1907 his salary increases to \$75/month. Finally, on May 13, 1912, he receives \$98.86 Salary & exp to May 1."	University of Massachusetts, Lowell, University Library, Special Collections, Manning Family Papers, Cash books.
1907		Howard Burlingham Grubb receives BSAg from	Cornell Alumni News

1907-08 1908 1908-ca 1910	WEH	WEH is on Cornell's varsity fencing team.	<i>Cornell Alumni News</i> : 9, 23 (Mar 13, 1907): 271;
	TTTTT		9, 29 (Apr. 10, 1907): 319; 10, 18 (Feb. 5, 1908): 209.
1908-ca 1910	WEH	WEH receives BSAg from Cornell University.	Cornell Alumni News
	WEH	After, Cornell, WEH studies for a year at the "College of Landscape Architecture in Berlin, Germany"; works in nurseries and on landscapes in the Loire, and then on British landscape architect Thomas H. Mawson's construction force in England.	Hill, 222; Cornell Alumni News, 14, 35 (June 5, 1912): 419.
1909		H. B. Grubb "is with Thomas Mawson, landscape architect, and his address is Sheldwick Lees, Faversham Kent, England."	"'07, B.S.A.," Cornell Alumni News, 11, 22 (Mar. 3, 1909): 262.
1910	WEH	WEH works with Howard Grubb "on construction work in England."	"'07 and '08, B.S.A.," <i>Cornell Alumni News</i> , 14, 35 (June 12, 1912): 419.
1910	AVH	"At some point in 1910" AVH marries Emma Grace Ely (1884-1974). Eventually, they will have three daughters: Frances, Lois, and Marcia.	E-mail communication, Doug Findlay to Pleasance Crawford, Dec. 17, 2012.' and Findlay Family Tree.
1910, April	AVH	AVH and his wife are living in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio, where they are married boarders. [n.b. A U.S. Federal Census, State of Maine, done May 1, 1910, lists AVH as a single man living with his family in Turner, ME.]	Ancestry.com. 1910 United States Federal Census, State of Ohio. [database on-line]; and e-mail communication, Doug Findlay to Pleasance Crawford, Dec. 17, 2012.
1910	WEH	WEH returns to the U.S. to enter the office of Arthur F. Brinckerhoff in New York City. (The latter, having joined the ASLA in 1903, becomes a fellow in 1913.)	Hill, 222.
ca 1910-1912	WEH	"Shortly thereafter," Harries serves two years as superintendent of the New York State Reservation at Niagara Falls and, as such, supervises the planting and reforesting of Goat Island. He resigns in 1912.	"Park Head Resigns," Buffalo Courier, Nov. [?] 11, 1922; "Harries Did Much, Buffalo News, Jan. 16, 1922.
1911, May	[WEH]	Howard B. Grubb and Lorrie A. Dunington, newly married and arrived in Toronto, open their landscape architectural office in May.	
1911, June	AVH	AVH and Emma Ely Hall's first daughter, Frances, is born in Somerville, MA. <i>Had they</i> <i>returned to Somerville from Cleveland?</i>]	Findlay Family Tree, courtesy of Doug Findlay.
1912, May 1912	AVH & WEH	WEH and AVH begin "practicing [<i>sic</i>] in landscape architecture in Toronto."	Archives of Ontario [hereafter AO], RG 8-5- A1, File 61, "Harries and Hall," letter, AVH to J.A. Ellis, Jan. 30, 1919. Alice MacKenzie,

first job (date unknown) is with landscape architect T. Glenn Phillips of"Former he planning ar	
archilect I Glenn Philling Al Thianning ar	
	earwater Sun,
May 21, 19	
mid-1912 to WEH WEH and H.B. & L.A. Dunington-Grubb form Sheridan N	
end of 1913 Dunington-Grubb & Harries. Projects—all in Collection;	
Ontario—bearing this firm name include: of Toronto, • Garden on Oriole Parkway for P W Ellis Architectur	
	, and Design,
Garden for G.P. Grant, 1912 Slide Colle Garden for Mrs. I W.F. Boss phone conv	/
6 6	Crawford and
Garden for R. Southam, 1912 Janina Sten Garden for F. D. Ward, O. and Dud. 1012 25, 1008	isson, May
 Garden for E.R. Wood, Queen's Park, 1913 25, 1998. Proposed gardens at Benyenuto for Sir 	
Proposed gardens at Benvenuto for Sir William Mackenzie	
 Bell Telephone Memorial Park, Brantford I.H. Gundy, Oakville, plans for general 	
• J.H. Gundy, Oakville, plans for general arrangement and planting; construction work	
	Muni oin al
1912, JulyWEH"Dunington-Grubb & Harries, LandscapeCanadian Mthrough 1913Architects" place business-card ads in CanadianJournal, 19	
Municipal Journal.	12-1915
1913D-G&H"Cedarvale. Township of York. The British andToronto Re	ference
Colonial Land and Securities Co. Limited.	
Dunington-Grubb and Harries Landscape Collections	
Architects Toronto Canada" shows the plan of Maps 1910	
subdivision as originally submitted, before being	-1920.
revised and resubmitted by H&H in 1922.	
ca 1913 D-G&H Dunington-Grubb & Harries prepares land City of Tor	onto
subdivision plans of Norway Park [n.d.] and Archives [h	
Armour Heights [1913]—both in or near CTA], Map	
	0037 5E and
MMT 0005	
1913 WEH "Landscape Architects: Dunington-Grubb and AO, MU 6	
1 6	ries II, Box 3;
letterhead of the Toronto Housing Co. Ltd. as and AO, M	
	mily Papers,
Correspond	
22-31, 1913	
	y directory,
L.A. Dunington-Grubb, 34 Edgewood Ave., 1913.	- 5/
Toronto	
1913, June- WEH WEH is a professional member of the Arts & Arts & Lett	ters Club
1917 Letters Club of Toronto. Archives, M	Members'
	ries, Wm E."
1914, Jan. 1 H&H WEH and AVH terminate their "former AO, RG 8-	
	s and Hall,"
	I to J.A. Ellis,
Landscape Architects and Engineers." ("Another Jan. 30, 19)	19.
landscape architect" presumably means the firm	
of H.B. and L.A. Dunington-Grubb.)	
1914 AVH AVH, listed as the sole resident at 940 Dufferin Toronto cit	y directory,
St. (first block south of Bloor), appears for the 1914.	
first time in Toronto city directories.	es, "Planning

	WEH	and Pearson's Toronto General Hospital, begun in 1911 and completed in 1913.	of Hospital Grounds," The American Architect
			CVII, No. 2050 (Apr. 7, 1915): 217-219.
1914	АМК	Mr. And Mrs. Arthur M. Kruse become charter members of the First Presbyterian Church of Royal Oak, Michigan.	Web search, 02/17/2005. "The First Presbyterian Church of Royal Oak: Church History, Appendix 1, Charter Members" (1964).
betw. 1914 & 1919	H&H	Harries and Hall do design work at "Ardwold" for Sir John Eaton and Flora Eaton.	
1914 or 1915?	Н&Н	For Prospect Park in Oshawa, Harries & Hall are landscape architectural consultants for Eli Edmondson and possibly also for R.S. McLaughlin, who purchased the property from Edmondson and renamed it Parkwood.	Oshawa Public Library, R.S. McLaughlin Room, framed bird's-eye "View of Prospect Park Oshawa Ont: For E.S. Edmondson Esqre. W.E. Harries & A.V. Hall Landscape Archts. Alex Scott Carter del" and also view of entrance to "Prospect Park" signed "A.S. Carter del."
1914-1916	Н&Н	WEH and AVH (without the Dunington-Grubbs) are the Province's landscape architectural consultants during the planning and construction of the new provincial Hospital for the Insane at Whitby, Ontario.	"Hospital for Insane, Whitby, Ontario," <i>Construction</i> 9, 10 (Oct. 1916): 346; AO, RG 8- 5-A1, File 61, "Harries and Hall," letter, AVH to J.A. Ellis, Jan. 30, 1919; and AO, RG 8-36, Box 2, "Hearst, Sir William," letter, Ellis to Hearst, Jan 31, 1919.
1915	AMK	AMK becomes a member of the American Society of Landscape Architects and, this same year, forms a partnership with T. Glenn Phillips, Detroit, MI. (The latter, having joined the ASLA in 1907, becomes a fellow in 1915.)	1100100, vui 51, 1717.
1915, Apr. 7	WEH	WEH's article discussing Harries & Hall's Toronto General Hospital project and the importance of an intimate connection between building and grounds appears. [n.b. This is the only publication by WEH found so far.]	Harries, W.E. "Planning of Hospital Grounds," <i>The American Architect</i> 107 (Apr. 7, 1915), 217- 220.
1915-1917	AVH	AVH is listed as the sole resident at 14 Langley Ave. (betw. Broadview and Logan), Toronto.	Toronto city directories, 1915, 1916, 1917.
1916, June 24	WEH	WEH marries Carolyn Alice Bruce of Cincinnati, OH.	"Harries-Bruce," Jamestown Journal, June 24, 1916.
1916	WEH; H&H	"Landscape work in Western New York lead to the opening of a Buffalo office [of Harries &	Hill, 222.

		Hall] in 1916 and Mr. Harries returned to Buffalo to live."	
by 1917	H&H AVH	 Harries and Hall prepare landscape plans for several new Toronto branch libraries: High Park Branch Gerrard Street Branch Beaches Branch Dovercourt Branch Wychwood Branch 	"Toronto Branch Library," <i>Construction</i> 10, 7 (July 1917): 390- 391; and Alfred V. Hall, "Toronto Branch Libraries Ground Treatment," <i>Construction</i> 10, 7 (July 1917): 392-394.
1917	Н&Н	Harries and Hall prepare a plan for entrance to W.F. Eaton's estate, Ballymena, at Oakville, Ontario.	Conversation, Nicholas Hill and Pleasance Crawford, Feb. 26, 1998.
1917, Apr. 17	H&H: AVH	AVH, using Harries & Hall letterhead, sends to W.S. Brooke an "Estimate for Work at Lawrence Park West [Toronto]. Dovercourt Land & Savings Co. For Spring 1917."	AO, MU 919, Dinnick Family Papers, "Miscellaneous" and "Lawrence Park Estates."
before 1917, June	Н&Н	Harries and Hall, for client William Gage, lay out the grounds of the Toronto Free Hospital for Consumptives.	"Toronto Free Hospital for Consumptives," <i>Construction</i> 10, 6 (June 1917); 210-213.
1917-1918	АМК	AMK, for 18 months beginning about July '17, is a member of the Town Planning Division of the U.S. Housing Corp., Washington, D.C. While there he meets Rickson A. Outhet of Montreal. AMK is "one of 60 odd architects [sic] employed during the war by the Housing Corporation of the Department of Labor."	"In Appreciation," Agora 1, 1 (Autumn 1980): 10. "'12," Cornell Alumni News, 21, 29 (May 29, 1919): 344.
1917-1926, Dec.	WEH	WEH is a non-resident member of the Arts & Letters Club of Toronto.	Arts & Letters Club Archives, Members' Files, "Harries, Wm E."
1917-Feb. 1, 1922	WEH	WEH is Superintendent of Parks, Buffalo, NY. Plans annual flower shows at Elmwood Music Hall; develops an alpine garden in an old stone quarry in Delaware Park and constructs two stone bridges near the golf clubhouse; lays out Riverside Park; reclaims 10 acres in Cazenovia Park; undertakes repaving of several parkways; plans Butler Park in South Buffalo; and lays out numerous small parks; plans the Niagara Rapids Blvd.	"Park Head Resigns," <i>Buffalo Courier</i> , Nov. [?] 11, 1922; "Harries Did Much, <i>Buffalo</i> <i>News</i> , Jan. 16, 1922.
1918?	Н&Н	Harries and Hall work on Willowdale Cemetery for W.S. Brooke, Chief Engineer, The Dovercourt Land Building & Savings Co., Toronto.	AO, Dinnick Family Papers, MU 919, Correspondence 1920- 1921, Misc. folder re "Willowdale Cemetery."
1918	AVH	AVH is listed as the sole resident at 1715 Dufferin Ave. (first block north of St. Clair).	Toronto city directory, 1918.
1918, Sept. 9[?]	AVH	AVH of 4 Hillbrow Ave. [later renamed Heathdale Rd.], Toronto, a "Natural born Citizen" of the U.S., registers for the U.S. Draft at the U.S. Consulate in Toronto. Calling himself	Doug. U.S. World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. [Microfilms on-line.]

	1		1
		a "Landscape Architect" employed by "My own	
		business," he lists a "Wife, two children" as	
		dependents. The registrar at the Consulate	
		describes him as "Tall," of "medium" build,	
		with grey eyes, dark brown hair, not bald, and	
		with no visible marks of identification. The	
		registration is to be filed with the local board for	
		the City of Niagara Falls, N.Y.	
1918, fall	HH&K	Arthur H. Sharpe gives a paper before the	OHS annual report for
,		convention of the Ontario Horticultural Society.	1918; CTA, Series 487,
		(Sharpe's name will appear on the HH&K	Files 350-351.
		letterhead during July and August of 1929.)	
1919-1922	AVH	AVH is listed as sole resident at 4 Hillbrow Ave.	Toronto city directories,
		(Wychwood), Toronto.	1919, 1920, 1921, 1922.
1919, Jan. 30	H&H	Hall, on behalf of Harries and Hall, submits the	AO, RG 8-5-A1, File
1717, 3411. 50		firm's qualifications to J.A. Ellis, Director of the	61, "Harries and Hall,"
			letter, AVH to J.A. Ellis,
		Ontario Bureau of Municipal Affairs.	Jan. 30, 1919.
1010 Inn 21	H&H	J.A. Ellis writes to Premier William Hearst: "	AO, RG 8-36, Box 2,
1919, Jan. 31	пап	I also omitted to mention [yesterday] that Harris	
			"Hearst, Sir William."
		[sic] & Hall laid out the grounds for the	
		Government at Whitby. I find on enquiry that the	
		Honorable Mr. [W.J.] Hanna [Provincial	
1010 1 11		Secretary] employed them for that purpose"	
1919, Jan. 31	Н&Н	Premier Hearst writer to W.D. McPherson: "	AO, RG 8-5-A1, File
		Mr. Ellis wants some expert advice in connection	61, "Harries and Hall,"
		with his housing scheme, and he desires to	letter, Hearts to
		engage Harris [sic] and Hall of this city as	McPherson, Jan. 31,
		experts in town planning. They, of course, would	1919.
		not be permanent employees of the Government	
		but would be paid by the Government for such	
		time as their services might be required "	
1919, Mar. 3	H&H	John Willison, Chair, Ontario Housing	AO, RG 8-36, Box 2,
		Committee, to William Hearst: "So far as I can	"Hearst, Sir William."
		discover Dunnington Grubb in town planning	
		ranks ahead of Harries and Hall. I understand the	
		work at Hawkesbury and Brantford has been	
		done by Grubb. I have no acquaintance with	
		either firm and am only anxious that the best	
		should be done."	
1919, Mar. 6	H&H	J.A. Ellis to William Hearst, CONFIDENTIAL:	AO, RG 8-36, Box 2,
		" I am sorry that the Harries & Hall and	"Hearst, Sir William."
		Dunnington-Grub difficulty has arisen. At the	
		very beginning I made enquiries about both. I	
		have been making further enquiries. Harries &	
		Hall's ideas are rather of the American School	
		and I believe that have considerable ability with	
		regard to the laying out of land with a view to	
		making the best possible use of every part of it.	
		Dunnington-Grub, on the other hand, is of the	
		English School, and from my information I am	
		inclined to think somewhat of the Adams' type.	
		In short my conclusion is that the latter is the	
		most artistic and the former the more practical.	
		However, this matter can stand for awhile yet."	

1919, March 7	H&H	" As I intimated to you last evening, I am	AO, RG 8-36, Box 2,
1919, March 7	110011	perfectly satisfied that you should engage Harries	"Hearst, Sir William."
		& Hall if you think they are the better qualified	
		for the work "	
1919, Mar. 20	H&H	The Ontario Housing Act, 1919, is assented to.	
1919, Mar. 22	H&H	J.A. Ellis to William Hearst: " A little later on	AO, RG 8-36, Box 2,
,		I will make recommendations as to Town	"Hearst, Sir William."
		Planner, Engineer of Sewerage and Water, Road	
		Engineer and Inspectors of Houses I do not,	
		however, propose to make any recommendations	
		until they are absolutely needed All the	
		other appointments will be of a temporary nature,	
		from month to month only, as I want to keep	
		down the expenditure as much as possible"	
1919, April	H&H	W.E. Harries and A.V. Hall, together, are	AO, RG 8-36, Box 3,
		considered as one of the five "outside temporary	"Johns, F,V,, 1921-
		employees" of the Bureau of Municipal Affairs,	1923."
		Housing Branch. The other four are: W.O.	
		Wynne Roberts, Sanitary Engineer, J.F. Pratt,	
1010 4	11011	E.W. Hamnett, and J.C. Fletcher.	
1919, Apr. 28	Н&Н	J.A. Ellis to William Hearst: " The Town Planner and the Sanitary Engineer went to	AO, RG 8-36, Box 2, "Hourst Sir William "
		Ingersoll this morning.	"Hearst, Sir William."
		The Town Planner and the Architect go to St.	
		Catherines [sic] on Thursday The Town	
		Planner goes to Sudbury and Sturgeon Falls next	
		week.	
		Matters are moving quickly now, and I think	
		fairly satisfactory "	
1919, Apr. 24	H&H	"I beg to recommend that the firm of Messrs.	AO, RG 8-5-A1, File
· 1		W.E. Harries & A.V. Hall be engaged as Town	61, "Harries and Hall,"
		Planners at a charge of \$400.00 per month	memorandum, J.A. Ellis
		These engagements are from month to month	to W.D. McPherson,
		only, and can be terminated by either of the	Apr. 24, 1919.
		parties at the end of any month. It is uncertain at	
		present how long their services will be required .	
		they are required to prepare Plans for Large	
		Developments for Housing purposes. The	
		amount to be paid them covers the services of	
		both partners of the Firm, and their office staff	
		and equipment I shall have to rely to a large	
		extent upon the advice of Messrs. Harries & Hall	
		with the approval of all large Developments. They are also to advise me generally in the case	
		of municipalities who propose to make loans	
		only to persons who own lots ""	
1919, May 5	H&H	Ellis to Hearst: There are now forty-one	AO, RG 8-36, Box 2,
1919, 10 1 0y 5		municipalities under the provisions of the	"Hearst, Sir William."
		Housing Act.	
		The Town Planner and Sanitary Engineer	
		have also a number of places to visit"	
1919, May 13	H&H	Ellis to Hearst: " The Town Planner and the	AO, RG 8-36, Box 2,
, , , -		Sanitary Engineer are being kept rather busy	"Hearst, Sir William."
		visiting a number of municipalities under the	
		visiting a number of manepunces ander the	

			— — — —
1919, May 14	Н&Н	W.E. Harries & A.V. Hall, Landscape Architects & Engineers, deliver to Home Smith & Co. their plan for "Planting at Entrance to Inn/Old Mill Property." The extensive plantings extend along both sides of Mossom Rd. and of the entrance drive.	Toronto Reference Library, S 212, Home Smith & Co. Outsize.
1919, May 31	Н&Н	Messrs. Harries and Hall, Town Planners, begin receiving their joint monthly salary of \$400 plus contingencies (travel, etc.) from the Housing Branch.	AO, RG 8-40, Box 1, Expense Account Book; AO, RG 8-36, Box 1, "Estimates, 1919-1922."
1919, May 31	AVH	AVH, in absentia, is elected an Associate Member of the Town Planning Institute of Canada (now the Canadian Institute of Planners), at its first general meeting, held in Ottawa. Along with Frederick G. Todd, H.B. Dunington-Grubb, and Thomas Adams, AVH is one of four "Landscape Architects and Town Planners" elected.	"First Meeting of Town Planning Institute," <i>Construction</i> , 12, 6 June 1919, 207; and "Town Planning Institute," <i>Canadian Municipal</i> <i>Journal</i> 15, 7 (July 1919, 247.
1919, July 3 & 10	AVH	Ellis to W.L. Somerville, Architect, Toronto: "I have your prints of general lay-out of subdivision at Trenton. I am forwarding one copy to the Dept's Architect [James Govan] and one to our town planner, Mr. A.V. Hall who will advise you re same." Somerville to Ellis: " General lay-out of the property has already been sent to Mr. Hall and revisions made according to his suggestions and revised prints are being sent to him to-day"	AO, RG 3-34, Box 4, "W.L. Somerville."
1919 [month not known]	AMK	AMK moves to Canada (Toronto). He then loses track of Rickson Outhet.	Frank Taylor, "Clearwater loses a friend as Arthur M. Kruse dies," <i>Clearwater</i> <i>Times</i> , May 21, 1980, p. 1.
1919, late	H&H	W.E. Harries and A.V. Hall submit their "Report of the Department's Town Planners." Included are sketch plans for developments in Sudbury and Oshawa, ON.	Ontario Bureau of Municipal Affairs, <i>Report on Housing,</i> 1919 (Toronto: King's Printer, 1920), 30-35, 127, 130, 133.
1920	Н&Н	Harries and Hall have an office at 71 Bay St., Toronto, plus branches at 110 Franklin Bldg., Buffalo, and Peter Smiths Bldg., Detroit. <i>Was this the address of T. Glenn Phillips' office?</i>	Toronto city directory, 1920.
1920	Н&Н+К	AMK, of Harries and Hall, with Kruse, writes W.F. Eaton regarding the execution of the kitchen and gateway gardens at Ballymena, an Eaton estate near Toronto.	Conversation, Nicholas Hill and Pleasance Crawford, Feb. 26, 1998.
1920, Feb. 28	AVH	AVH, speaking on "The Garden's Relationship to Nurserymen and Landscape Work" at a conference on the establishment of a "Canadian Botanic Garden," contends "that the garden would benefit nurserymen by stimulating a greater demand of planting material [and]	"Toronto To Be Centre for Botanic Garden," <i>Toronto Star</i> , Feb. 24, 1920; "Is Great Enthusiasm for Botanic Garden," <i>Toronto Star</i> ,

		would afford an opportunity also for giving courses in landscape gardening, a need of the times in Ontario."	Feb. 28, 1920; and "Botanic Garden Project," <i>The Canadian</i> <i>Horticulturist</i> , March 1920, xiv.
1920, late	Н&Н	W.E. Harries and A.V. Hall submit their "Report of Department's Town Planners." Included are sketch plans for developments in Stratford and Windsor.	Ontario Bureau of Municipal Affairs, <i>Report re Housing, 1920</i> (Toronto: King's Printer, 1921), 28-30, 59, 63.
by 1921	H&H+K	Harries & Hall, with Kruse, plan the "Landscape Treatment of Area Adjacent to Residence" at the estate of W.R.P. Parker at Erindale, Ont.	"Country House, W.R.P. Parker, Erindale, Ont." <i>Construction</i> 14, 7 (July 1921): 192-197.
by 1921	Н&Н+К	Harries and Hall, with Kruse, prepare a landscape plan for "Kawandag" on Lake Rousseau, Ontario, for Sir John C. and Lady Eaton.	"'Kawandag': Summer Home of Sir John C. Eaton, on Lake Rousseau," <i>Construction</i> 14, 8 (Aug. 1921): 241- 245. 254.
1921	AVH	The Housing Branch estimates \$3,500.00 to be paid to the "Town Planner for planning and laying out Townsite of Kapuskasing Under the terms of the proposed agreement between the Government, and the Spruce Falls Lumber Company, the Government is called upon to plan and lay out a Model Town at Kapuskasing and to register the plan The Premier proposes to introduce an Act to ratify the agreement mentioned "	AO. RG 8-36, "Estimates, 1919-1922."
1921	HH&K	"W.E. Harries and A.V. Hall, Town Planners, and Arthur M. Kruse, Associate Town Planner, Housing Department, Bureau of Municipal Affairs" work on Kapuskasing. Their title block appears on plans 6, 8, 9, 10, and 11.	Ontario Bureau of Municipal Affairs, <i>Report Re Housing,</i> 1921 (Toronto: King's Printer, 1922), 13.
1921, Aug. 1	AMK	 AMK's article on "Landscape Architecture," illustrated with 19 b-&-w photos and followed by a short piece entitled "Professional Practice in Landscape Architecture," appears in <i>Construction</i>a periodical read mainly by Canadian architects. Attributed to Harries and Hall, with Kruse, are the following projects: Estate of E.R. Wood, "Glendon," Toronto ("screen plantation" and "entrance treatment") Grounds of residence, cor. Dunvegan and Lonsdale, Toronto Grounds of Ashburnham Estate, Oakville Garden in Rosedale, Toronto Grounds of residence, 34 Whitney Ave., Toronto Old Mill Tea Garden, Toronto "Raymar," Oakville 	Kruse, Arthur M., "Landscape Architecture" and "Professional Practice in Landscape Architecture," <i>Construction</i> 14, 8 (Aug. 1, 1921): 224- 236. In, Kruse illustrates and explains the complementary role played by landscape architects.
		Also shown are these projects: • "Landscape work at Hamilton, Ont."	

1921	НН&К	 "A garden 'overlook' in Detroit" (Kruse with T. Glenn Phillips?) Grounds of residence, J.H. Wade, Gates Mills, Ohio Grounds of "Raymar, Oakville, Ontario AMK writes an article that discusses and illustrates seven projects of "W.E. Harries and A.V. Hall, Landscape Architects [and] Arthur M. Kruse, Associate." An accompanying sidebar discusses LA practice. "Kawandag," another HH&K project, appears in the same issue. 	Arthur M. Kruse, "Landscape Architecture" and "Professional Practice in Landscape Architecture," <i>Construction</i> 14,8(Aug. 1921): 224-236; and "Kawandag': Summer Home of Sir John C. Eaton, on Lake Rosseau," <i>Construction</i> 14,8(Aug. 1921)241- 245; photos & plan.
re 1922, Feb. 1	AVH	James Govan to J.A. Ellis, Feb. 18, 1922: "I understand that the arrangement between the Bureau of Municipal Affairs and Mr. Hall of Harries and Hall terminated on the first of February. As plans continue to come in questions as to site advantages and disadvantages are bound to arise and it would not seem advisable to be deprived of the experience Mr. Hall has acquired in handling such questions. In the case of Riverside we have a new town commencing operations for the first time under the Act. Before approval of any work is given don't you think it is advisable to have a report from Mr. Hall as to the site conditions. I presume that some further arrangement either on a per diem or numerical basis could be arrived at whereby Mr. Hall's services would still be available." Ellis to Govan, Feb. 21, 1922: "I have an understanding with Mr. Hall that when this Department requires his services as Town Planner that such services will be available on a per diem allowance with travelling expenses when necessary."	AO, RG 8-36, Box 2, "James Govan."
1922?	WEH	when necessary." WEH opens "a private practice, Harries & Reeves in Buffalo."	"W.E. Harries Dies; Designed Area Golf Courses," <i>Buffalo</i> <i>Evening News</i> , May 25, 1972.
1922	WEH	The Cherry Hill Club, with WEH as "one of the original subscribers of stock" is established in Ridgeway, Ontario. Harries firm begins "to clear the land at the request of the Founders. They continue this work into 1923."	"William E. Harries," Cherry Hill Club Ltd., Ridgeway, Ont. Canada. 1922-1997 (Ridgeway, ON: Cherry Hill Club, Ltd., 1997) 29-31.

	-	I	
1922	Н&Н	Harries and Hall prepare plans of subdivision for	CTA, Toronto City
		Wilcox Heights (York Twp.) and, in Toronto, the	Council, Minutes, 1922,
		Hamilton and Cedarvale estates and the	App. A, pp. 323, 584,
1022 4 . 15	A 3711	Nordheimer Estate.	and 1260.
1922, Aug. 15	AVH	An article by Alfred V. Hall entitled "Considerations in the Laying Out of the Town	The Canadian Engineer
			43, 7 (Aug. 15, 1922): 260-262.
		of Kapuskasing" (previously published in the Journal of the Town Planning Institute of	200-202.
		Canada) appears in The Canadian Engineer.	
1922, Oct. 31	AVH	J.A. Ellis to F.V. Johns, Jan. 23, 1923, re	AO, RG 8-36, Box 3,
1922, Oct. 51	AVII	statement for year ending October 31 st , 1922: "	"Johns, F.V. 1921-
		. Owing to the fact that no new loans have been	1923."
		made under the Act since December 31 st , 1920,	1723.
		except at Kapuskasing, under special legislation,	
		the work has fallen off to such an extent that the	
		services of the building inspectors, 1	
		draughtsman, and Sanitary Engineer and Town	
		Planner, who had been employed continuously,	
		were dispensed with. Where it was necessary to	
		have the services of a Town Planner, he was	
		engaged from time to time"	
1922, 12 Dec	AVH	A.V. Hall, landscape architect, is a professional	"Hall, A.V.," in Arts &
1927, 13 Apr.		member of the Arts & Letters Club of Toronto.	Letters Club Archives,
		He had been proposed 6 May 1921by James	Members' Files, and
		Wiall, seconded by G. Shea. Hall was dropped	Thomas Fisher Library,
1002 14	11011	13 Apr. 1927 for "Non Payment—Fees."	Ms Coll 315, Box 6.
1923, Mar.	Н&Н	Harries & Hall is "formally retained by the Board	"William E. Harries,"
		[of Cherry Hill Club, Ridgeway, ON] to	Cherry Hill Club Ltd., Ridgeway, Ont. Canada.
		supervise construction of the golf course for a fee of \$3000."	<i>1922-1997</i> (Ridgeway,
		01 \$5000.	ON: Cherry Hill Club,
			Ltd., 1997) 29-31.
1923	WEH	As of this year, Harries "is a Mason, and a	Hill, 222.
1,20		member of the Delta Upsilon Fraternity. He	,
		belongs to the Toronto University Club, Arts and	
		Letters Club of Toronto, the Cornell Alumni	
		Association, and Scalp and Blade."	
1923-1929	AVH	Hall's name is listed as sole resident at 4	Toronto city directories,
		Heathdale Road (Wychwood), Toronto.	1923, 1924, 1925, 1926,
			1927, 1928, 1929.
1924	HH&K	Harries, Hall and Kruse prepare a plan of	Toronto City Council,
		subdivision for a property on the south side of	Minutes, 1924, App. A,
1024	4.3.677	Benlamond Ave., Toronto.	p. 665.
1924	AMK	AMK is elected a fellow of the ASLA.	TT (11)
1925	H&H/	The firm's name changes from Harries & Hall to	Toronto city directory,
	HH&K	Harries, Hall & Kruse, with Hall listed as vice- president.	1925.
1925	HH&K	Ralph E. Stewart, BLArch, Cornell, 1922, and	"22 '23 BLArch,"
1723	IIIIan	Ruth E. Lowe, BLArch, Cornell, 1922, and	<i>Cornell Alumni News</i> ,
		married on Apr. 14^{th} . He is with the "branch	27, 29(Apr. 23, 1925);
		office in Buffalo" of the firm of Harries Hall and	362.
		Kruse, architects and engineers, of Toronto,	5.02.
		Canada.	
1925	АМК	Arthur Kruse of Toronto, formerly of Buffalo, is	Information courtesy of
		included in L.H. Bailey and Ethel Zoe, eds., <i>Rus:</i>	David Bain.
	1	I included in L.H. Bailey and Ethel Zoe, eds., Rus:	David Bain.

		A biographical register of rural leadership in the United States and Canada (Ithaca, NY: s.n., 1925).	
1925, Dec.	НН&К	Data from original plans by the offices of Warren H. Manning and Harries, Hall & Cruse [<i>sic</i>] form the basis for an "Existing Conditions Map With Proposals," prepared by the Manning office, for "Oaklands, Toronto Canada."	AO, Horwood Collection, Bundle 4, K- 332, 1625.
re 1926, late	AVH	James Govan to J.A. Ellis, Apr. 25, 1928: " Mr. Hall and I were engaged a year and a half ago [late 1926] by the Paymaster Mine at South Porcupine, ON, to lay out a housing scheme and I designed the houses"	AO, RG 8-36, Bur. of Mun. Affairs, Inter- Departmental Corr., Box 2, "James Govan."
1927?	WEH	Harries' "first layout" is the Brookfield Country Club golf course, Clarence, NY.	Bob Williams, "Golf from the Ground Up," <i>Buffalo Evening News</i> <i>Magazine</i> , Sept. 4, 1965.
1920s	WEH	Harries and A. Russell (Russ) Tryon design the "nine new holes, which were added at Brockport Country Club," Brockport, NY, in the 1920s.	Web search 9/12/03.
late 1920s	Н&Н	 WEH and AVH are "responsible for the design of the 23 acres surrounding the mansion at Chinqua-Penn Plantation," Reidsville, NC. The clients are Jefferson Thomas Penn and Margaret Beatrice Schoellkopf Penn, the latter the only daughter of Arthur Schoellkopf of Niagara Falls. " Penn started his project by commissioning a detailed landscape design, the initial phase of which was laid out by Buffalo landscape architects William E. Harries and A.V. Hall" 	E-mail communication, Joshua Padgett to Pleasance Crawford, June 24, 2003; and Diane Lea, "Chinqua- Penn: A Private World, A Gracious Gift," <i>Metro</i> <i>Magazine</i> 3,5 (2002), accessed 17/02/2005 at <www iss<br="" metronc.com="">ues/issue7- 8_02/Design>.</www>
1928	НН&К	The firm's name changes from Harries, Hall & Kruse to Harries, Hall & Kruse Limited.	Toronto city directory, 1928; and CTA, Series 487, Files 350-351, letter, C.E. Chambers, Commissioner of Parks, Toronto, to "Messrs. Harries, Hall & Kruse, Limited," Dec. 20, 1928.
early 1928	НН&К	Harries, Hall & Kruse, Landscape Architects, collaborating with the donors of the Peter Pan statue and Van Karnabeck Fountain replicas, make studies and prepare plans for placing these objects in the City of Toronto's Avenue Road parkettes.	CTA, Toronto City Council, Minutes, 1928, Report No. 4 of Committee on Parks and Exhibitions, App. A, p. 490.
1928	WEH	WEH designs the back nine of the Moon Brook Country Club golf course, Jamestown, NY, built in 1918.	Web search 9/12/03.
1928	НН&К	Arthur H. Sharpe, who will work for HH&K briefly in 1929, is a landscape architect with E.D. Smith & Sons, Winona, and designs their display for the 1928 CNE.	Canadian Homes and Gardens 5 (Oct. 1928): 78, 128.
Oct. 1928	HH&K	Harries, Hall & Kruse, landscape architects and town planners, prepare plans for "the imposing	CTA, PMT 0028-0029, "Plans, Elevations of

1929, JanOct.	HH&K	gateway entrance" to Sunnybrook Park, a memorial to Joseph Kilgour. HH&K continue to design, and then supervise	Sunnybrook Park Entrance Gates, Oct. 1928"; and "Will Erect Memorial Gate at Entrance to Sunnybrook," <i>Toronto</i> <i>Star</i> , Aug. 23, 1929, p. 7, c. 2. CTA, Series 487, Files
		construction of, the Memorial Gateway for Sunnybrook Park. AVH's letters to C.E. Chambers, Commissioner of Parks, re the project, are dated Jan. 5 and 12, Apr. 23, July 5 and 20, Aug. 6, 10, and 24, Sept. 4, 21, and 26, Oct. 26 and 29, and Nov. 2.	350-351.
1929, July- Aug.	НН&К	Although the firm name remains Harries, Hall & Kruse Limited, sheets of letterhead used on July 20 and Aug. 6 and 10 have Arthur H. Sharpe's name among the others three listed on the left- hand side.	CTA, Series 487, Files 350-351.
1929, beginning of Sept.	НН&К	Although the firm name remains Harries, Hall & Kruse Limited, a sheet of letterhead used on Sept. 4 th has AMK's name crossed out of a list on the left-hand side, so that only WEH and AVH's names remain.	CTA, Series 487, Files 350-351.
1930 (and after?)	AVH	AVH's residence is 96 Hillcrest Drive (1 st block north of Davenport, west of Christie. <i>[n.b. Did</i> <i>not search directories between 1930 and 1940.]</i>	Toronto city directory, 1930.
1930s	WEH	WEH serves as Cherry Hill Club's Grounds Chairman for 6 or 7 years during the 1930s.	Phone Conversation with Brenda Washburn, Cherry Hill Club, Ridgeway,ON, Dec. 15, 2003.
1931	АМК	AMK designs the Babayan Estate, Highland Crescent, York Mills, ON. Frances Blue's card says "ASLA 1931." This may be a reference to <i>Landscape Architecture</i> <i>Quarterly</i> .	Toronto Botanical Garden Library, Frances V. Blue Collection, card index.
ca 1932	АМК	AMK's designs for the residences of J.A. Turner, Hamilton and W.G Hezzelwood, Oshawa, appear in <i>Canadian Homes and Gardens</i> .	[Arthur M. Kruse], "A Landscape Scheme for a City Property," <i>CH&G</i> 9 (July 1932): 19; photo & plan; <i>CH&G</i> (Sept. 1932): 13; photo.
1933	AMK	AMK's design for the garden of Mrs. Geo. Hope, Hamilton, appears in $CH\&G$.	"Beauty Within Small Boundaries," <i>CH&G</i> 10 (Feb. 1933): 22.
1933	WEH	WEH designs the Sheridan Park Golf Course, Tonowanda, NY.	Web search 9/12/03.
1934	АМК	AMK's design for "Rivermead," the country home of P.R. Gardiner of Weston, ON, appears in <i>CH&G</i> .	"An English Style in Stone and Timbering," <i>CH&G</i> 11 (June-July 1934): 40-41; 4 photos.
1935	AMK	AMK's design for the garden at "Scofton," home of Mr. and Mrs. F.G. Venables, Riverview Drive,	"A Serpentine Wall in a Sylvan Glade," <i>CH&G</i>

		Toronto, appears in <i>CH&G</i> .	12 (OctNov. 1935):
			26-27.
1935	АМК	AMK's design of a "Canadian walled garden" appears in <i>The Studio Garden Annual</i> for 1935.	F.A. Mercer, ed. Gardens and Gardening: The Studio Garden Annual 1935 (London and New York: Studio, 1935), 34; photo.
1936, Jan. 2	AVH and WEH	"Bill (William E.) Harries still has our old office at 110 Franklin Street [Buffalo]. This building, the Abstract & Titles Building, is at the corner of Franklin and West Eagle Streets The building is opposite the old City Hall and the name on the top floor window is Harries and Reeves instead of Harries and Hall that used to be there. His residence is 22 St. Catherines Court."	Letter, Jan. 2, 1936, from AVH to his daughter Marcia, who will be passing through Buffalo en route to Elmira, NY. Transcription, via e- mail, Dec. 17, 2012, courtesy of Doug Findlay.
1936, Jan.	AVH	"Alfred V. Hall, Landscape Architect, 71 King St., Toronto" appears on two typewritten lists compiled at Warren H. Manning's office and "corrected thru January 10, 1936."	University of Massachusetts, Lowell, University Library, Special Collections, Manning Family Papers, "Former Employees" and "Boys."
1937	АМК	AMK's garden featuring a flower border and a lattice-work fence appears in <i>CH&G</i> .	"Garden Enclosures," <i>Canadian Homes and</i> <i>Gardens</i> 14 (May 1937); 42-43; photo.
1937	АМК	AMK's garden for Mr. and Mrs. John E. Hammell, Oakville, ON, appears in <i>Landscape</i> <i>Architecture</i> .	Arthur M. Kruse, "A Garden in Canada: Pool, Cascade, and Conservatory Garden," <i>Landscape Architecture</i> 27, 4 (July 1937):192- 194; 3 photos & 2 plans.
1937	WEH	WEH designs the Niagara Frontier Country Club golf course, Youngstown, NY.	"W.E. Harries Dies; Designed Area Golf Courses," <i>Buffalo</i> <i>Evening News</i> , May 25, 1972.
by early 1938	АМК	AMK is one of 16 members of the Canadian Society of Landscape Architects & Town Planners. (Neither WEH nor AVH are members.)	CSLA&TP advertisements, <i>CH&G</i> 15(Apr. 1938): 87; May 1938): 83; etc.
1938	АМК	AMK is "Designer and Superintendent of Installation" of the National Flower and Garden Show held Mar. 24-Apr. 2 in Toronto.	Arthur M. Kruse. C.S.L.A., "Pageant of the Flowers," <i>CH&G</i> 15(May 1938): 36-37, 56, 83; photos.
1938	АМК	AMK's design for the garden of Mr. J.E. Hammell, Oakville, appears in <i>CH&G</i> .	Frances C. Steinhoff, "Living in Your Garden," <i>CH&G</i> 15(May 1938):24;

			photo.
by 1940	AVH	AVH has become "pres & mgr" of HH&K	Toronto city directory, 1940.
1940	AMK	AMK's landscape for "Armagh," home of Robert McMillan, Clarkson, ON, appears in <i>CH&G</i> .	Arthur M. Kruse, "Sunken Garden Offers Contract: 'Armagh', Country Home of Robert McMillan, at Clarkson, Ont.," <i>CH&G</i> 17(Oct. 1940): 32-33.
1940, Dec. 18	AVH	AVH, en route from Toronto to Maine to visit his mother Marcia Hall, enters the U.S. at Buffalo, NY.	Ancestry.com. Border Crossings: From Canada to U.S., 1895-1954. [database on-line.]
1940-1941	AVH	AVH's residence is 20 McMaster Ave. (north of Dupont, west of Avenue Rd.), Toronto.	Toronto city directories, 1940, 1941.
1940, Nov.	AVH	"Mrs. Alfred V. Hall of Toronto" is one of the four surviving siblings of Frances Munson (née Ely) of Median, Orleans County, New York.	"Obituary. Mrs. William H. Munson," <i>The</i> <i>Orleans Republican</i> (Albion, NY), Nov. 13, 1940, accessed Dec. 18, 2003, at rootsweb.com.
1941	AMK	After 22 years "as a town planner and landscape architect" in Toronto, AMK returns to the U.S.	Frank Taylor, "Clearwater loses a friend as Arthur M. Kruse dies.
1941-45	АМК	AMK serves "as a liaison officer with the Air Traffic Control Board, consultant to the Prisoner of War Operations Division and the Office of Provost Marshal." "During World War II, Mr. Kruse acted as a consultant to the Prisoner of War Operations Division of the Provost Marshal's office."	Frank Taylor, "Clearwater loses a friend as Arthur M. Kruse dies"; "In Appreciation," <i>Agora</i> 1,1(Autumn 1980): 10.
1942	AVH	AVH's residence is #6, 312 Lonsdale Rd. (Forest Hill), Toronto.	Toronto city directory, 1942.
1943-1961	AVH	AVH's residence is #21W[est Wing, with three storeys, 21 units], 10 Tichester Rd. (Wychwood) (Tichester Court Apartments), Toronto.	Toronto city directories, 1943-1961.
after 1945	WEH	"After World War II, Mr. Harries was associated with Tryon and Schwarts & Associates, Inc. in East Aurora, New York."	"William E. Harries," History of the Cherry Hill Club (Ridgeway, ON: Cherry Hill Club, n.d.) 29-31.
1945-54?	АМК	"As an Army colonel, AMK is "involved in city planning and landscape architecture in the Pentagon And he planned several military camps, including Fort Rucker in Alabama and Fort Campbell in Kentucky."	Frank Taylor, "Clearwater loses a friend as Arthur M. Kruse dies."
1946	AMK	AMK is author of "Custody of Prisoners of War in the United States," published in <i>The Military</i> <i>Engineer</i> , v, 38, Feb. 1946.	Google search under "Arthur M. Kruse," Mar. 2007.
1946, June 13	AVH	AVH arrives at La Guardia Field, New York, on board a Trans-Canada Air Lines flight from Toronto. His residence and final destination are both 10 Tichester Rd., Toronto, where he lives	Doug, New York, Passenger Lists, 1820- 1957. [Microfilm on- line.]

r	1		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
		with his wife Emma E. Hall. The purpose of his three-week visit to the U.S. is "business & visit" to his mother Marcia V. Hall. He is described as 5'7" tall with gray hair, blue eyes, and no visible marks of identification.	
1948	АМК	The National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific (Punchbowl Crater, above Honolulu, Hawaii, is built to AMK's design. AMK is honored at its official dedication.	[Arthur M. Kruse], "Punchbowl Crater: The National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific," <i>LA</i> 41(Oct. 1950): 15-18; photo & plan; "In Appreciation," <i>Agora</i> 1,1(Autumn 1980): 10.
1948	АМК	AMK visits Clearwater, Florida, for the first time.	Alice MacKenzie, "Former head of planning and zoning board."
1950	WEH	Harries redesigns the Brockport Country Club golf course, Brockport, NY.	Web search 9/12/03.
1950	WEH	Harries redesigns the Orchard Park Country Club golf course, Orchard Park, NY.	Web search 9/12/03.
1952	HH&K	Harries Hall & Kruse are one of the firms involved in design and construction of the Buffalo Metropolitan Housing Authority's Marine Drive Apartments, a complex of seven 12-storey buildings in downtown Buffalo completed in 1952.	<www.emporis.com>, accessed 2/5/06.</www.emporis.com>
1952	АМК	Kruse retires as "assistant chief of the planning branch of the engineering division for military construction of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, also having served as the liaison officer with the Air Traffic Control Board Kruse also planned several military camps, including Fort Rucker in Alabama and Fort Campbell in Kentucky."	"In Appreciation," <i>Agora</i> 1,1(Autumn 1980): 10.
ca 1952	WEH	WEH, after 40 years practice in Buffalo, N.Y., and Toronto," moves to Clearwater, FL.	"Obituaries. W.E. Harries, Clearwater, 86," <i>St. Petersburg Times</i> , May 25, 1972, p. 9B; "Deaths. Harris [sic], William E.," <i>Clearwater</i> <i>Sun</i> , May 25, 1972, p. A4.
1953 or 1954	АМК	AMK moves to Clearwater, Florida.	Alice MacKenzie, "Former head of planning and zoning board"; Frank Taylor, "Clearwater loses a friend as Arthur M. Kruse dies," <i>Clearwater</i> <i>Times</i> , May 21, 1980, p. 1.
1955	AMK	AMK who has resided at 59 High Park Blvd. since at least 1935, appears at this address one	Toronto city directories.

		final time in Toronto city directories.	
1955, May 9	AMK & WEH	At a meeting of the Clearwater, FL, City Commission, six men are appointed to "the newly created Planning Board." These include "Mr. Arthur M. Kruse for a three year term to be designated as Chairman for one year, [and] Mr. Wm. E. Harries for a one year term"	Clearwater Official Records and Legislative Services, City Commission Minutes, May 9, 1955, p. 2.
1955-1971	WEH	WEH is "one of the organizers and first members of the Clearwater Planning Board" and serves with it until "last March."	"Obituaries. W.E. Harries, Clearwater, 86," <i>St. Petersburg Times</i> , May 25, 1972, p. 9B.
1955-1973	АМК	AMK is "Chairperson of the Clearwater, Florida, Planning and Zoning Board for 18 years until his retirement in 1973." During this same period, he designs many of Clearwater's beautiful parks, including Coachman Park, Mandalay Park and the triangular sections east and west of Memorial Causeway. He also landscaped the Clearwater Fire Station grounds and the bayside strip along Edgewater Drive, joining Clearwater and Dunedin. The garden behind the Memorial Civic Center is named Kruse Rose Gardens in his honor."	Frank Taylor, "Clearwater loses a friend as Arthur M. Kruse dies."
1956, May 7	WEH	"The Mayor recommended that Mr. Wm. E. Harries be reappointed to the Planning Board for a three year term. Commissioner Roberts moved that Mr. Harries be reappointed to the Planning Board as he is a very fine man and is doing a swell job. Motion was seconded by Commissioner Strang and carried unanimously."	Clearwater Official Records and Legislative Services, City Commission Minutes, May 7, 1956, p. 5.
before 1959?	АМК	AMK's first wife, Mabel H. Kruse, dies.	Clearwater Official Records and Legislative Services, City Commission Minutes, July 13, 1959, p. 2.
1959, July 13		"The Attorney reported Mr. Arthur Kruse has an insurance policy which would provide \$1,000.00 on his death to the City for the purpose of installing a drinking fountain at the proposed Memorial Civic Center on Clearwater Beach and would like it dedicated as a memorial to his wife, Mabel H. Kruse, now deceased. He presented a memorandum trust agreement for the City officials to execute acknowledging that when the City received these funds it will spend the money for the purpose indicated carried unanimously."	Clearwater Official Records and Legislative Services, City Commission Minutes, July 13, 1959, p. 2.
1959	WEH	WEH, with Russ Tryon, designs the Elma Meadows Golf Club course, Elma, NY.	Web search 9/12/03.
ca 1960	WEH	WEH designs the "Erie County course."	Web search 9/12/03.
1960, Apr.[?]	AVH	AVH and Emma Grace Ely Hall celebrate their Golden Wedding Anniversary at the Park Plaza Hotel at Bloor St. and Avenue Rd. in Toronto.	E-mail communication, Doug Findlay to Pleasance Crawford, Dec. 17, 2012.
1960, Jan.	AMK	"Commissioner Watkins called attention to the	Clearwater Official

1960, July 9	АМК	fact that Mr. Arthur M. Kruse, Zoning and Planning Board Chairman, has been elected president of the Florida Planning and Zoning Association." AMK, who is president of the Memorial Civic	Records and Legislative Services, City Commission Minutes, Jan. 18, 1960, p. 3. Clearwater Official
1960, July 9	AMK	AMR, who is president of the Memorial Civic Association, gives a speech at the dedication of the new Memorial Civic Center.	Records and Legislative Services, City Commission Minutes, 3- page typescript identified as "Speech Arthur Kruse" plus two additional pages.
early 1960s?	WEH	WEH "sells his business" to Tryon and Schwartz & Associates, Buffalo. He then continues to work for Tryon, whose letterhead lists him as an engineer.	Bob Williams, "Golf from the Ground Up."
1961, Feb. 14	AVH	AVH's wife Emma, age 77, falls from a Toronto streetcar, breaks her hip and wrist, and is hospitalized at St. Michael's Hospital in downtown Toronto where she remains "for some time."	E-mail communication, Doug Findlay to Pleasance Crawford, Dec. 17, 2012.
1961, March 3	AVH	While Emma is still hospitalized at St. Michael's, AVH dies there. " I remember that some time afterward, his office in Toronto is closed"	E-mail communication, Doug Findlay to Pleasance Crawford, Dec. 17, 2012.
1961, Apr.	AMK and WEH	"The Manager reported that Mr. Arthur M. Kruse, Chairman of the Beautification Committee, is taking an extended vacation and has requested that the Commission appoint a Vice Chairman while he is away. Mr. Kruse suggested that Mr. Earl Lokey be appointed as Vice Chairman and that Mr. W.E. harries be appointed to the Beatification Committee while Mr. Kruse is on vacation carried unanimously." [Did Kruse marry Ida, the wife who survived him, around this time?]	Clearwater Official Records and Legislative Services, City Commission Minutes, Apr. 3, 1961, p. 2.
1961, Apr. 3, 4, & 17	АМК	Commissioner Insco moved that a citation be prepared and presented to Mr. Arthur M. Kruse at a dinner Tuesday evening, April 4, for his services to the City of Clearwater, and that a resolution be prepared and presented with the Clearwater medal to Mr. Kruse at the next Commission meeting carried unanimously." The resolution re awarding to Kruse the City of Clearwater medal states in part: " Arthur M. Kruse has rendered outstanding public service to the City by serving as Chairman of the Planning Board, Chairman of the Zoning and Planning	Clearwater Official Records and Legislative Services, City Commission Minutes, Apr. 3, 1961, p. 3; and City of Clearwater, Resolution 61-30, "Recognizing the Distinguished Service of Arthur M. Kruse to the City of Clearwater, Florida," passed and adopted Apr. 17, 1961.
1961	HH&K	Board, President of Clearwater Beach Association, President of Memorial Civic Center Association and Chairman of the Beautification Committee from 1955 thru 1961" This is the last year that listings for Harries, Hall,	Toronto city directory,

	AVH	and Kruse and for Alfred V. Hall appear in the Toronto city directory.	1961 and thereafter.
1962	АМК	The Gardens behind the Memorial Civic Center, landscaped by AMK, are dedicated.	Clearwater Official Records and Legislative Services, "Facility Information Data, Memorial Civic Center & Parking Lot," n.d.
1962	WEH	WEH, with Russ Tyron, designs the Brighton Park Golf Course, Tonawanda, NY.	Web search 9/12/03.
1963	WEH	WEH's wife dies.	Bob Williams, "Golf from the Ground Up."
1963	WEH	WEH designs the Amherst Audubon Golf Course, Amherst, NY	Web search 9/12/03.
1963	WEH	WEH, with Russ Tyron, designs the Grand Island Golf Course, Beaver Island State Park, NY	Web search 9/12/03.
1965	WEH	WEH oversees construction of his design for the golf course at the Byrncliff Resort & Conference Center, Varysburg, NY.	Bob Williams, "Golf From the Ground Up."
1966	АМК	AMK receives the Bilgour Award and is named "Mr. Clearwater"an annual honor bestowed on an outstanding citizen.	Alice MacKenzie, "Former head of planning and zoning board."
1967, Jan. 10	AMK	Grady Clay, editor of <i>Landscape Architecture</i> , writes to AMK: "For various reasons, the design of floral clocks seems to be in somewhat bad odor around the country. We have never received a submission, either in articles or photographs since I became editor in 1960. Some of the examples I have personally seen are rather grotesque, but I am sure that, properly designed, the outdoor clock can be just as handsome as many other floral exhibits. Have you tried some of the large-clock manufacturers?"	Clearwater Official Records and Legislative Services, letter, Grady Clay to Arthur. M. Kruse, FASLA, Jan. 10, 1967.
1967	AMK	The gardens originally dedicated in 1962 and designed by AMK are "rededicated and named Kruse Gardens in 1967 in honor of Mr. Kruse."	Clearwater Official Records and Legislative Services, "Facility Information Data, Memorial Civic Center & Parking Lot," n.d.
1968	WEH	WEH receives a medal for his services to the City of Clearwater, FL.	"Obituaries. W.E. Harries, Clearwater, 86," <i>St. Petersburg Times</i> , May 25, 1972, p. 9B.
1969	WEH	WEH designs the Turin Highlands Golf Course, Turin, NY.	Web search 9/12/03.
1969	WEH	WEH retires from Tryon and Schwartz & Associates.	"W.E. Harries Dies; Designed Area Golf Courses," <i>Buffalo</i> <i>Evening News</i> , May 25, 1972.
1969	АМК	AMK receives the City of Clearwater Medal. [Did he receive the medal a second time or does this refer to the medal he received in 1961?]	Alice Mackenzie, "Former head of planning and zoning board."

late 1960s	AVH	"A search of [Clearwater] city directories in the late 1960s did not give a listing for [Alfred V. Hall]."	E-mail message, Michelle Arnold, Reference Librarian, Clearwater, to Pleasance Crawford, Dec. 8, 2003.
1970, Dec.	АМК	The Clearwater Director of Parks and Recreation sends the City Manager the "estimated price and plan for small shelter suggested by Art Kruse for construction at Coachman and Mandalay Parks" and comments, "We are deeply indebted to Art Kruse for contributing his services for many years and acceptance of this plan will undoubtedly please him."	Clearwater Official Records and Legislative Services, memorandum, "Teahouse or Shelter - Coachman and Mandalay Parks, Dec. 9, 1970.
1971, Mar.	WEH	WEH retires from the Clearwater City Planning Board, of which he is one of the organizers and first members.	"Obituaries. W.E. Harries, Clearwater, 86," <i>St. Petersburg Times</i> , May 25, 1972, p. 9B.
1972, May 23,	WEH	WEH dies at his home in Clearwater, FL. One daughter, Alice Harries Fletcher, one son, Edward E. Harries, and four grandchildren survive him.	"Obituaries. W.E. Harries, Clearwater, 86," <i>St. Petersburg Times</i> , May 25, 1972, p. 9B.
1973	АМК	AMK retires as chair of the Clearwater Planning and Zoning Board [see 1955]. "More recently, the Memorial Civic Garden in Clearwater was named Kruse Rose Garden in honor of the parks he designed in that city."	"In Appreciation," <i>Agora</i> 1,1(Autumn 1980): 10.
1980, May 19	АМК	AMK, 91, dies in Clearwater, Fl. His wife, Ida (1899-1985), one stepdaughter and two grandchildren survive him. Kruse has named the Landscape Architecture Foundation as a beneficiary in his will.	Frank Taylor, "Clearwater loses a friend as Arthur M. Kruse dies"; "In Appreciation," <i>Agora</i> 1,1(Autumn 1980): 10.
1980, June	АМК	"Staff and Citizen Requests <u>Arthur Kruse Estate</u> - Accept bequest of \$1,046.63 from the Estate of Arthur Kruse and authorize that the monies be expended to renovate the small fountain located in Kruse Gardens behind Memorial Civic Center as a memorial to Mabel H. Kruse carried unanimously."	Clearwater Official Records and Legislative Services, City Commission Minutes, June 11, 1980, p. 4.

Additional references:

Crawford, Pleasance. "The Forgotten Landscape Architectural Firm of Harries, Hall and Kruse of Toronto and Buffalo," on-line at www.apa.umontreal.ca/gadrat/formcont/seminar98/conferences/Crawford/Crawford.htm

Crawford, Pleasance. "The Forgotten Landscape Architectural Firm of Harries, Hall and Kruse of Toronto and Buffalo," *Environments* 26 (1999): 29-35.

Crawford, Pleasance. "Alfred V. Hall," "Harries, Hall and Kruse," William E. Harries," and "Arthur M. Kruse," in *Shaping the American Landscape: New Profiles from the Pioneers of American Landscape Design Project*, Charles A. Birnbaum and Stephanie S. Foell, eds. University of Virginia Press, 2009.

Note:

Not until Oct. 2012 did I search Ancestry.com and Ancestry.ca and discover that Alfred V. Hall was born not in the Province of Ontario, as I had assumed, but in the State of Maine. I am therefore extremely grateful for these on-line resources and also for further family information provided in Dec. 2012 by AVH's grandson Doug Findlay of Niagara-on-the-Lake, Ontario.